
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on Thursday, January 30, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. in the 
council chambers at 3 Primrose Street.                
          

D. Leidlein, Chair    J. Reed  
L. Roche, Vice Chair     L. Gejda 
K. Hamilton, Secretary (absent)  R. Bienkowski        

 K. Alexander     5  Staff 
J. Vouros     3  Public 
D. Freedman     3  Press 

 M. Ku 
 
Mrs. Leidlein called the meeting to order at 7:34 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Curriculum and Technology Budgets 
Dr. Gejda spoke about the areas of curriculum, instruction and assessment.  The budget drivers 
for staff and program development, the professional growth program, contracted services and 
textbooks are attached. 
 
Mr. Freedman noted the textbook increase of $26,000 and thought it was high number 
considering we are using computers.   
Dr. Gejda said the cost of an online license may be the same as purchasing textbooks.  It’s not 
as cost free as it might appear to use online resources.   
 
Mr. Alexander said the textbook increase has been lower.  What is different for next year? 
Dr. Gejda stated that because we have new standards we waited before we purchased books 
for the intermediate school.   
 
Mr. Freedman questioned the cost for Ipad training and why we couldn’t use staff to train. 
Dr. Gejda said we aren’t paying for the expert to come in and train.  It is still part of the donation 
we received.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein said that regarding the State’s discussion about postponing the common core she 
asked how that will affect us and impact the teacher evaluation program. 
 
Dr. Reed said the proposal pertaining to teacher evaluation has to be acted upon by the State 
Board of Education. 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if the State is postponing things was there was room for us to do the same. 
Dr. Gejda said we have a revision cycle regardless of what the standards are.  We will take the 
field service test for SBAC. 
 
Technology: 
Mrs. Amodeo spoke about her requested budget without equipment and salary which is a 
$94,953 increase over last year.  This increase is due to $50,000 restored to contracted 
services that had been covered by a donation in the 2013-2014 school year and $28,000 for our 
anti-virus software which expires in the 2014-2015 budget year.  Requested money for 
equipment replacement includes $287,150 for obsolete equipment, $67,856 for Voice over IP  
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for one remaining school, $76,750 for priority requests from building administration and $15,000 
for mobile technology to better position the district for the Smarter Balanced assessments. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked if she had enough staff since there have been no staff increases over a number 
of years.   
Mrs. Amodeo said they are stretched thin.  The overtime is just enough to get through the 
summer.  She said every piece of equipment is used on a daily basis.  She added money for 
mobile units for the testing.   
 
Mr. Alexander asked if the computers that need to be replaced due to obsolescence would 
support the testing. 
Mrs. Amodeo said some are eight years old and would need to be replaced before the testing.  
Mrs. Leidlein asked if the testing required desktop computers or laptops.  
Mrs. Amodeo said the middle school used laptops for NWEA.  They also work for the testing. 
 
Item 3 – General Services  
Mr. Bienkowski said that general services includes all administrative functions to run the district 
including security, substitute teachers, degree changes for staff and salary allowances.  We are 
down 11.92%. 
  
Dr. Reed said we have been asked by the First Selectman for alternative funding for some 
continued police presence in each school.  A plan is in place to use officers who would go 
through a special state training program and be armed.  We are planning for nine of them.  We 
would maintain the same number of security officers which is 17 that are presently in place.  
We’ve been asked to put this in a separate budget so everyone can work together to educate 
the public on this emerging cost center.  We look for help with the various boards.  We want to 
help the residents understand we are undertaking a new program and that security is a 
relatively new function.  We assume the SRO’s at Reed, the middle school and the high school 
will remain in place.  He assumes there will be a problem-solving group, including First 
Selectman Llodra, to work on this.  Our current budget has 11 security guards with six from the 
SERV Grant for a total of 17.   
 
Mr. Alexander feels we are looking at security as a budget item and it’s not.  We have to figure 
out what we need.  If we add a budget section for armed services it will be difficult to remove.  
He wants a longer discussion.  He thinks officers in schools are more of a benefit than armed 
security but he recognizes the cost.  Do we have a system in place to encourage students to 
feel more comfortable with the police?  That’s a benefit to the system which is not being 
discussed.  The Board should discuss if it is acceptable to have non police officers in our 
schools.   
 
Dr. Reed stated this is a well thought out recommendation predicated on the notification that 
having police in each school is not provided by the Selectman’s 2014-2015 budget.  Our 
security committee voted last May that this was a viable option to pursue.   
 
Mr. Alexander questioned if the Board actually has a choice to make and if there needs to be a 
policy change. 
Mr. Freedman also feels this needs a broader discussion.  Security shouldn’t be questioned.   
Dr. Reed feels for the next year or two it is imperative to maintain security in this or similar 
fashion.   
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Mrs. Roche said the security amount of $216,000 is out there.  If it’s non-negotiable and the 
budget fails, we will have to find that money. 
Dr. Reed said we need to be joined in a discussion with our partners.   
Mrs. Leidlein said the idea was to have it separate because it was the result of an event.  What 
is the total cost once we receive money from SERV and DOJ grants if we have armed security 
guards? 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said that amount would be $540,000 if there were no grants involved.  If we only 
use the SERV Grant we would need $65,000.  With the DOJ Grant our cost would be $7,000.  If 
approved, the DOJ Grant would be for six months.   
Mrs. Roche said if we assume this responsibility it will be with us forever.  When we don’t have 
the grant it will affect our bottom line for a long time. 
 
Mrs. Ku feels we need public conversation on this important conversation.  When we adopt the 
budget at what point do we address this?  There needs to be time for the problem solving team 
to come together. 
 
Dr. Reed said it’s important to explain to the public how we have been spending.   
Mr. Freedman hoped for a five-year plan. 
Dr. Reed said it was important to concentrate on the needs and solutions that unifies us as a 
town.  We expect the justice grant to be approved.   The architects hired DVS for security 
recommendations for Sandy Hook School.  They also are going to make recommendations for 
the other schools.  We recently received the report from John Jay.  There is a security 
committee going to look at the recommendations.  This will be the next phase.   
 
Item 4 – Plant 
Mr. Alexander asked about the removal of two custodian positions. 
Mr. Faiella said we would eliminate those at the elementary level and have a rotating schedule 
to compensate for those positions. 
Dr. Reed said we’ve been fortunate because our custodians do additional work such as painting 
and some repairs besides the normal custodial work.    
 
Item 5 – Benefits 
Mr. Bienkowski provided an overview of the benefits area.  We have an ASO program which 
provides administrative services and we self-fund claims for our employees.  Being self-funded 
we save 8% to 10% each year.  Over all savings has been approximately $1.9M over the last 
three years.  Savings over next year range between $600,000 and $800,000.   
 
Item 6 – Transportation 
Mr. Bienkowski said we will maintain a van used at the high school.  All-Star has three years to 
go under their contract and the MTM contract will be up the end of this school year.  A new item 
in this budget is to provide $22,000 for late bus service at the middle and high schools.     
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked the history of the number of buses we had and if a study could be done to 
see if the number of buses could be reduced with declining enrollment. 
Mr. Bienkowski said the number of buses needed comes down to where students live and the 
schools they need to attend.  If three students get off at a particular stop instead of four 
students, it does reduce mileage.  This entire system was recalibrated last year with four less 
buses.   
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Item 7 – Information from Previous Board Meetings 
Dr. Reed said we have the data that showed we moved up to 120th in per pupil expenditures.  
The change was made on line the night of the budget introduction.  He used that statistic talking 
about a level of rankings over time.  He used that statistic to infer we are a cost effective district 
and not that we are under-funded.  The ranking changes mainly because of decline in 
enrollment and slightly because we began getting aide due to the tragedy.   
Dr. Gejda provided the information that was requested at the previous meeting.  
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
Michelle Hankin, 16 Greenleaf, stressed the need for the Board of Education to share the facts 
with the other boards and the community.  They need to understand what they are supporting.  
Security is important.  Our town together suffered.  The Town and Board of Education should be 
sharing costs.  Mrs. Llodra put $200,000 into contingency for police officers.  Also, the Town 
gave $150,000 to private schools as a gift.  Education shouldn’t have to suffer because of the 
cost for security.     
 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved to adjourn.  Mr. Alexander seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 11:16 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _______________________________ 
                        Debbie Leidlein 
                                                     Chair 
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